Minutes of Old Newton with Dagworth & Gipping Parish Council

Wednesday 2nd March 2016 at Old Newton Village Hall commencing at 7.30pm

Present:  Cllrs K Goudy (Chair), M Clements, M Shave, R Stearn, M Reeve, J Miller, 
 A Mole (Vice Chair), S Hill,  R Shelley, K Price (Clerk), District Cllr J Wilshaw, County Cllr A Stringer and 4 members of the public.

1. Chairman’s welcome and to receive any apologies for absence.  None received.
2. To receive any declarations of personal/prejudicial interest.  None received.
3. To approve the minutes of the February meeting held on 3rd February 2016.  . There is a minor correction raised by Cllr Shave on Housing Needs survey as this was “three Cllrs in favour and none against the result was 4-0 and carried in favour. The minutes were amended accordingly and then proposed and seconded and all agreed to approve the minutes as a true and accurate record.
4. Matters arising from above minutes.  
Pg 437 – Defibrillator – Not raised at the village hall meeting but the Chairman has reservations because of the vandalism currently being experienced at the village hall.  Chair would prefer for the cabinet to be sited elsewhere and urges the parish council to consider this again as an agenda item at the April meeting.
Pg 438 – Hedge on B1113 – not sure who the landowner is.  Mr Wrinch has confirmed that it is not his responsibility.  The owner of Applewhite House says its not part of his land registry / boundary and SCC state that it is not their responsibility either so we are at a Stalemate.  
Pg 441 – Pot hole at the beginning of Back Lane, Gipping, complaint received to Cllr Stearn and Cllr Shave.  Clerk to raise as a report.  Footpaths – Are the responsibility of the County Council.  The downs footpath to the school will get looked at and it will get done.  Promise from Cllr Stringer. 

Cllr Stringer has to leave early and therefore Cllr Stringer’s report was brought forward.  Also suggested to bring the Broadband item 17 on the agenda forward as this is something that the Parish Council need Cllr Stringer’s input.
5.

County Councillor’s Report – Mr Andrew Stringer.  
Devolution - Cambridgeshire, Norfolk and Suffolk Leaders met with the Secretary of State, the Rt. Hon, Greg Clark, and Lord Heseltine on Monday, 15th February.  One outcome of the meeting was that Cambridge, Norfolk, Peterborough and Suffolk should develop their collective ‘big and ambitious asks’ of Government for a devolution deal.  Since then officers from the Districts, Boroughs, Counties and LEPs have met to develop a draft paper summarising an initial view of those combined ‘big asks’.  This has drawn upon the work which has already been undertaken by Cambridgeshire/Peterborough and Norfolk and Suffolk.  How this leaves the various promises of housing number deliveries and business growth options we will be told in due course. 
Highways - A number of issues have been resolved but we still have a number to resolve according to the SCC online reporting tool, 10 items are listed on the map with 8 items to be assessed and 2 assessed awaiting orders to be confirmed. Cllr Stringer will keep an eye on the website tool and advise as these items progress.  
Broadband - A resolution has now been reached between DCMS and the EU.  This will enable SCC to spend the full £30m of public funding, as well as the monies clawed back from the first contract a total of £33.9m.  This is subject to SCC running a one month public consultation with the market, to further ascertain and demonstrate that no commercial plans exist to intervene in the additional areas we plan to target with the reinvestment.  This consultation will run over Easter, and will conclude on 8th April.  After April, SCC can complete the contracting process with BT and BDUK to embed the fully financed rollout plan into the contract, and commence community briefings in the early Summer.  SCC recognise the frustration in communities regarding the delay and the need for information to be shared as quickly as possible.  One thing that this process does involve is the publication of a map on the SCC website.  The map will be intended for providers, however, the public may pick up on the map, hence it is important that you recognise, this is not the Map of the Projected Roll Out.! Further details  can be found on the Suffolk website at www.betterbroadbandsuffolk.com.

Good news is that a new BT box has been installed in Gipping, and extra capacity is being installed opposite the Shoulder of Mutton.

6.
Broadband Update / Discussion
Broadband – Open discussion with public gallery.  Public want and need a time frame from SCC / BT.  Member of the public has been in contact with BT and there is nothing being published until Summer 2016.  Cllr Stringer is hopeful that broadband will be provided but the official line is 12 months.  

In November last year Ofcom published information to improve signal strength….  Parishioner has written again and has informed our local MP Jo Churchill.  Residents of Brown Street are being offered the opportunity to meet with Jo Churchill to air their concerns personally.  Cllr Jonathan Miller would like to be informed and would like to attend this meeting if possible when it takes place.
Cllr Hill raised that another resident in Ward Green is having severe issues with phone lines and broadband and has been without a basic telephone line since November 2015.  Cllr Stringer will talk to the resident personally to see if he can assist.

Cllr Miller raised that with regard to re-routing – BT policy is to refuse to re-route customers, the second issue of the stop gap availability of a satellite is proving to be a non-starter for Brown Street residents… This doesn’t look positive.  Cllr Stringer believes that once we officially know that BT cannot fulfil their promises SCC can then act / intervene.
Cllr Stringer confirmed that once the public consultation has taken place the maps can be released.

7.
Clerks report following previous meeting
· Crier submission was submitted.
· RTI submission was submitted.  
· All cheques for payment have been issued.

· All Notice’s, Agenda’s and approved minutes have been uploaded onto the village website.

· All planning applications were responded to on behalf of the parish council.
· The Clerk has provided Sunila at CAS via email our preferred land options in response to the housing needs survey project and is waiting for her response.
· Defibrilator – Clerk has requested permission from the village hall committee to be able to install the village defibrillator on an outside wall of the village hall and is awaiting confirmation from them before arranging installation and training.  Clerk will keep the parish council updated as this project progresses.  Agenda item for the April meeting as per the Chairman’s request to re-consider the siting of this equipment.
· Clerk responded by email to the letter from Mellis PC Vice Chair – Ref Network Rail / litter.
· The clerk has requested from MSDC an up to date copy of the electoral register and as soon as this is received will be writing to the residents on the private road off Church Road regarding the road sign and maintenance / replacement.

· Cemetery – The clerk has been down the cemetery to update the graves / burials books and taken some pictures.  There are some graves that need some attention.  There are some graves that need to be levelled down and some need to be levelled up.  There are also several graves with ornaments and trinkets all along the length of the grave.  Cemetery committee to meet as a matter of urgency and come up with how we address the situation.  The rules are displayed at the cemetery noticeboard.  The clerk asked if possible to write to new grave owners.  To be included as an agenda item for the April meeting.  
· The Clerk has pulled together what we have for the Know Your Cllrs page of the village website.  Cllr Miller has helped with the photos and getting them to size. The parish council agreed for this to be uploaded to the village website to keep us legal within the transparency code

· Clerk was asked to request highways if we could extend the cats eyes along the B1113 towards the double bends to Bacton from the cross roads between Hundred Lane and Silver Street.  Paul Jeffrey has replied that he will have an engineer look into it and will come back to us but as yet the clerk has not had a further update.

Cllrs Training – Combined training with Stowupland / Peter St Creeting / Mendlesham

Cllr training has been arranged for three nights over three weeks.  The first session took place on Wednesday 24th February – Old Newton 7pm – 9pm.  Topics Covered:  What makes a Good Council - 1hr / Councils and the Law - 1hr.  Clerk does have spare copies of handouts for any Cllr that would like a copy.  22 Cllrs attended from the four councils and good feedback has been received.  
The next one is on Monday 7th March – Stowupland Chapel hall – parking at the village hall 7pm – 9pm.  Topics Covered: Contributing to effective meetings & declaration of interests – 1hr / Code of conduct – 45mins / Cllrs input for next training session – 15 mins.  The final session will take place on Monday 14th March – Old Newton Methodist Chapel Hall 7pm – 9pm.  Topics covered will be Planing and areas not covered in weeks 1 & 2 that Cllrs identify.

8.
Financial matters & Financial report
Bank Account Balances:


· Cheque account balance =  £20,114.43 (29/02/16) 

· Scottish Widows 60 Day account balance = £3,364.95 (31.01.16)

· Scottish Widows Deposit account = £252.36 (31.01.16)

Accounts for payment – February 2016:

· KAREN PRICE – Salary February £606.82, Holiday Pay month £73.24, less tax & NI £0.97 and

 
expenses £58.29 = £737.38
· HMRC – PAYE NI & Tax February £0.97 employee, £0.56 employer = £1.53

· Old Newton Village Hall – Room Hire 2016 meetings £140.00
· Ben Stearn Tree Surgery – Ward Green - £480.00
· Faxbase Ltd – Office 365 annual subscription £60.00
· Adam Alexander – Cemetery Maintenance (Feb) £120.00

Monies Received – February 2016: 
· Anonymous donation towards village defibrillator £100.00 (payslip – 100076)

· Ballroom Experience – Donation towards village defibrillator £100.00 (payslip – 100076)
· Phill & Sue Bowler – Donation towards village defibrillator £100.00 (payslip – 100077)

· MSDC – Cleansing grant received Qtr ending Dec 2015 - £84.60

Proposed and seconded to pay the accounts.  All Cllr’s present agreed.

9.
Correspondence Received & Circulars: 
· SCC – Overdue invoice reminder – Clerk responded as this was paid and approved at the Feb meeting and issued at the earliest opportunity.  Clerk did write at how disappointed their attitude was when dealing with Parish Councils who are restricted by the rules surrounding public spending.  Clerk has had a response back.
· SCC – Outdoor activities project: 4 season, 40 reason’s.

· SCC – Suffolk’s year of walking – Generation of ideas request

· MSDC – Suffolk Year of Walking / parish newsletter press release

· MSDC – Rest Centre Theory Courses – 18.03.16 at Needham Market

· SALC – Telecommunications mast
· SALC – Financial update & Subscription 

· SALC – The Good Councillor Guide - £1.40 + VAT

· SALC – Community Green Space projects (funding available)

· Smaller Authorities – External Audit

· Tower Mint – Commemorative medal for schools and councils – Agenda item for April meeting.
· Police – Free CAT marking on vehicles – 19.03.16 – Ipswich

· Police – Suffolk Changes

· Email – Mr Swann – Road Safety.  Speed watch – As was agreed request was put in the crier for volunteers to come forward – agenda item next time.  There has been no interest.  Cllr Clements has tried to keep this going but cannot if there is no volunteers.  SID no longer in operation as they were being stolen.  Mr Stringer has offered some time ago to purchase a sign indicating speed.  Clerk to ask Cllr Stringer if this offer is still available.  Clerk to respond to Mr Swann.
· Letter – Ward Green maintenance – (item 16 on the agenda)

· Email – Mellis Parish Council – Green Laning.  We have had one incident where they got stuck but not on any kind of scale.  Clerk to respond.
All letters and correspondence received.  Various circulars received for information purposes.  File circulated during the meeting.  
10.
To receive Police Report – Following correspondence received and confirmation that we will no longer be receiving monthly reports and visits from police officers to our meetings, the clerk suggests that she includes the police report as part of the clerks report if there is anything to report given that the clerk is now to go online and find the crimes reported in our area herself.
11.
To receive District Councillor’s Report – Miss Jill Wilshaw.
Devolution  -  A devolution meeting to find out what it all means has taken place. The reason for going for devolution is because the government want to devolve most things from central government to the shires/cities. The Government’s Devolution Bill now have Suffolk, Norfolk, Cambridgeshire and Peterborough meeting behind closed doors to consider a bid. It is expected that this thinking will be made public shortly. Whatever emerges must bring tangible benefits to Suffolk. Ideas for an East Anglian mayor have featured in leaked newspaper reports.
The Joint Strategic Plan Refresh has been presented to District Cllrs as a rough copy, it will be presented to Full Council at the April meeting.  The main features of the plan come under the broad headings of – Housing delivery, Community capacity and Building and engagement, Enabled and efficient organization, Business growth and increased productivity and Integrated Suffolk system.

The Mid Suffolk Local Strategic Housing Land Availability Assessment (SHLAA) 2016 – This document has been completed. Work is ongoing regarding the “Clustering” of parishes and the scale of developments envisaged by Planners from each of these “clusters”.  It is envisaged that the current level of home completions require a 37% increase from around 400 to 550 new homes in Mid Suffolk each year till 2031. Unfortunately, the planning department have had a hard time from all councillors as they seem to have stuck pins in areas and decided that’s where they think there should be developments without consulting the District Councillors or the Parish Councils.  The last meeting I went to which involved the Old Newton, Haughley and the Stonhams “cluster”, I asked where they had got their ideas from.  Apparently someone in Babergh planning has made these decisions not having ever been to the villages to see for themselves. This is an ongoing battle!

Grant Award - Suffolk has been given a £6000 grant award for victims of domestic abuse.  It should help 30 families across Mid Suffolk, Babergh, St Edmundsbury and Forest Heath with home security like upgrading locks, fitting bolts and installation of strengthening bars and windows to protect them in their own homes.

Syrian Refugees – Cllr Wilshaw confirmed that Suffolk is providing accommodation for up to 200 Syrian refugees; they will be housed mainly in Ipswich as this is the most suitable location for housing, health, education and support services.  The refugees will have leave to remain for 5 years on humanitarian grounds.

Cllr Wilshaw is available for appointments anytime either at home or she is willing to come to your house to discuss anything that you need her to do.  Telephone: 01449 781194 and email jillwilsh@yahoo.co.uk.  
Development Ashes Farm – When the planning application is eventually bought forward Cllr Shave asked Cllr Wilshaw to support the parish council on any requests for a spine road on the new development linking Newton Road to the outlet on Stowupland Road, thus avoiding the Newton Road parking problems as this is already a hazardous area for cars parking.  Cllr Wilshaw agreed that she would support a recommendation from Old Newton Parish Council as and when this comes up.
12.

Planning Applications Received
0240/16 – Conversion of existing redundant neat house, pig carcass storage building and slaughter house to a dwelling.  Installation of solar panels, erection of cart lodge.  Installation of a package treatment plant at Browns Place Farm, Brown Street, Old Newton. 

0241/16 - Conversion of existing redundant neat house, pig carcass storage building and slaughter house to a 4 bedroom dwelling at Brown’s Place Farm, Brown Street, Old Newton.
Having checked the previous planning application submitted by the previous owners in 2014 it appears to be an exact re-submission that was previously passed by both MSDC and the parish council.  The Cllrs felt that as there are no apparent changes to the original planning application that our previous comments were still valid and as such asked the clerk to re-submit those comments.  Previously there were concerns over the blocking of light and privacy issues with the neighbouring property and the height of the restoration.

It was agreed that the building in its present state is in need of restoration.  It was mentioned again regarding the height restrictions that should be adhered to.  It was also mentioned that the application mentions a cart lodge, however there are no details within the application documents that refer to a cart lodge and felt they could not comment on this without proper consultation.  It would be prudent to ensure that all documents are available for discussion / inspection if comments are to be made.

This application was approved last time – Nothing significantly changed.  This was previously approved then by MSDC.  All Cllrs present voted in favour of the above with one abstention.
13.
Planning Decisions from MSDC – None received
14.
SALC / NALC Standing Orders / Financial Regulations Update.  Clerk to update and issue prior to the next meeting in order that they may be considered and adopted at the April meeting.
15.
Employment Committee – The employment committee have discussed pensions – The committee felt that Clerk does need to be involved to move forward.  Another meeting to be set up prior to the April meeting.
16.
Highways / Potholes Update – Chairman and Cllrs had a drive around the parish.  Another meeting scheduled.  Clerk to report Back Lane Gipping pot hole.   Sandford Road sign still missing.  Footpath at the Downs feels like it is on the back burner…  Cllr Stringer has confirmed that SCC are going to sort it.  Chair to keep an eye on it.
17.
Ward Green – Grass Cutting.  Letter received from Ian Burnett and read to the parish council.  The residents on Ward Green no longer wish to maintain the grass area.  The responsibility now comes back to the parish council.  It was proposed and seconded that the Scarff family be contacted in order to cut the whole of the area for hay.  All Cllrs present voted in favour.  Clerk to write to the Scarff family.  Clerk also asked to write to Mr Burnett and thank him for his efforts.

Now the area around the pond on ward green has been tidied up, it was requested if this could be considered to add onto cemetery maintenance contractor duties and responsibilities – Agreed to add as an agenda item for the April meeting.

18.
Councillors matters to be brought to the attention of the Council.

· Dog walk area on village playing field has been quite aggressively cut back.  Cllr Stearn confirmed that this is Operation Mud to Grass as detailed in the crier – Cllr Mole felt this had been too aggressively attacked and was an eye sore.
· It was raised that some powerful halogen gate post lights/ house lights are off putting to some drivers, Parish Council felt that this is not anything the parish council can get involved with as these lights are on private properties.

· Bonfire has been reported on the allotment.  Clerk asked to write to Chair of ONGAA regarding the rules that clearly state no bonfires are allowed at any time.
19.
Public Forum
· Footpaths signs to be reported to Cllr Stearn.  

· Road signs can be cleaned and maintained with permission from the parish council.

· Any meeting with MP and BT Cllr Miller will attend to represent the Parish Council and District Cllr Wilshaw would also like to attend.  Clerk is still to write to BT regarding the disappointment of our parishioners in terms of basic telephone and broadband.

· New clock for the village hall – where is the clock / can a new one be purchased.  To be raised with the Village Hall Committee.
20.
Additional Matters for inclusion on the agenda for the April meeting
· AGM – Scheduled for the 4th May.  This clashes with the date of the new Vicar being licenced.  New date to be considered and agreed. 
· Cemetery Committee Update / report
· Employment Committee Update / report

· Defibrillator – To consider placement of the Defib and agree location / training.

· Ward Green – regular maintenance area around the pond.
· Tower Mint – Consider commemorative medals for Queens 90th Birthday.

· Consider and agree Standing Orders and Financial Regulations.
24.
Date of the next Parish Council meeting – Wednesday 6th April 2016.  

The annual parish meeting will take place on Wednesday 20th April 2016.  All village organisations will be invited by the clerk to attend and provide a report.  Refreshments for this meeting will be provided by the clerk.
Meeting closed at 21.40 hrs
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